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Human Services & Public Safety Policy Committee

DRAFT Meeting Notes
CHAIR:  Hon. George Leventhal, Montgomery Council
VICE CHAIR:  Hon. Phil Mendleson, District of Columbia

STAFF CONTACT: Chevelle Glymph, Chief, Health & Substance Abuse, COG
                     Melissa Rivord, Chief, Public Safety Programs, COG

February 18, 2011
Item # 1
Call to Order, Introductions and Announcements 
Recognition of outgoing HSPSPC Chairman, Mr. Walter Tejada

Acknowledgement of new members

Former Chair Walter Tejada was not present at the convening of the meeting to receive his plaque for his services as the Chair at of the prior 2010 HSPSPS meetings. Chair Leventhal asked the Technical Committee Chairs and new members present at the meeting to introduce themselves before they began with the agenda items.  Mr. Tejada was presented his plaque later as the meeting progressed.

Item # 2
An Update from the Technical Committees
Dr. Donald Shell, Health Officer, Prince George’s County and Chair, COG Health Officials Committee provided an update on healthcare reform and access to healthcare; workforce development; HIV; Obesity Diabetes; and Substance Abuse.  The Health Officials are re-tooling and looking at the primary things that they share in the NCR.  
In workforce development they have to build the public workforce in the region Due to several individuals retiring across the region.   The Health Officials Committee wants to ensure that they have access to regions that provide services for HIV Aids for the District and for the entire NCR jurisdiction.  The president has released his HIV strategy plan and in Maryland they are working with the Secretary of Health and his staff to understand how to best meet those objectives.
Diabetes is the result of obesity and other cardiac diseases.  In the past health officials have looked at how to get a theme across the region.  Obesity requires services and not only conversation, it is education and also access.  The Healthcare Officials Committee will be working on tangible initiatives which they will bring forth in the future.
Substance abuse is funded in Maryland, Dr. Shell was not aware it is funded in Virginia and the District.  The funding stream for substance abuse has changed in that public health is moving toward a fee per services; private medical model per substance abuse dollars.  They are no longer able to freely deliver substance abuse and co-occurring disorder services without billing for those services.  They are looking at re-tooling across the region to see how they can still deliver services but retain the dollars similar to a private healthcare model to support the staff.  
Mark Penn, City of Alexandria Office of Emergency Management and Chair, COG Emergency Managers Committee gave a brief update on the activities of the COG Emergency Managers Committee for the past year and for the future.  They have completed several outreach projects and are working with the federal government to ensure emergency preparedness outreach for their employees so staff from different emergency management agencies could attend various national preparedness month activities for federal agencies.  
On the planning side of preparedness one of the major accomplishments this year was to rewrite the Regional Emergency Coordination Plan, (RECP).  They now have an agreement to update the plan annually as part of their work package.  The base plan is complete as well as the annexes; major planning has been done in the distribution of the Strategic National Stockpile.  They now have a regional language that will be inserted in all the local plans to share the assets.  They will place the regional language in those plans so there is a good understanding of how they will share the assets.
The Chair asked Mr. Penn to define the Strategic National Stockpile?  Mr. Penn defined it as a CDC asset that contains equipment but more importantly for Pharmaceuticals to respond to major emergencies for biological and chemical emergencies.  It is a two national program one called push pack, a large amount of biological or chemical things in containers that can be shipped quickly to a location that has an event.  The other one is vendor managed inventory and it comes directly from a vendor to a locality.  
This region has used the stockpile a couple of times particularly on 9-11 a push pack was brought into the area but not used.  They brought in vendor management inventory to respond to the anthrax attacks.  The COG Emergency Managers Committee has completed that planning and has done a review of COG’s snow plan provided updates.  As a part of this COG Emergency Managers hosted all of the regional snow finders, to include the federal government and they discussed best practices.  The result being many localities changed their snow plan and there were several recommendations to the snow plans.  Some jurisdictions were looking at odd and even parking plans doing snow events.  None of the jurisdictions have adopted this recommendation to date.  
They continue to ensure that all of their employees are trained to the National Incident Management System standards.  This is a federal requirement to receive federal relief funds.  This past year regionally the two biggest exercises were web EOC and the annual Senior Leader Seminar.  Mr. Penn also discussed the changes made to the response to treat snow emergencies as a transportation event.  The large snows became a public safety emergency because it collapsed building and stranded people.  This past summer produced large wind storm events and created power outages.  For the recovery after the snow they along with COG prepared a letter to the congressional delegation to have FEMA change their snow policy.  Localities are now getting 25% or less of funds to respond to snow events.  
They have also assisted in the completion of the UASI Urbinary Security Initiatives Strategic Planning.  They have a strategic plan on how to coordinate through grant programs.  For the future they are working on the evacuation process and they have plans in place.  They are also working on the inclusion of the special needs population in every plan. 

Chief Richie Bowers, Montgomery County Fire & Rescue and Chair, COG Fire Chiefs Committee

MaryLou McDonough, Prince George’s County Department of Corrections and Chair, COG Corrections Chiefs Committee meets quarterly with Wardens and Directors on the issues of the inmates in the jurisdictions.  Ms. McDonough provided as background the decrease in jail count nationwide. 
The nationwide trend in economic hardship is a rise in the jail count but in the current recession the trend is happening in the opposite. 
Most corrections facilities are operating with less money than they have had in the past.  When there is less money in corrections programs the soft services are cut such as education, vocation and re-entry.  The officers, medical assistance, food, etc are necessities.  Medical care and providing pharmacy services are being cut and as a result they are seeing a nationwide increase in older and sicker inmate population.
Inmate population has the highest population in diabetes and renal failure sometimes resulting in dialysis.  Most jurisdictions contract medical out and other jurisdictions use in house medical.  Ms. McDonough gave a breakdown of the different contractors’ jurisdictions uses. For future they are interested in expanding electronic medical records for inmates servicing in more than one jurisdiction and telemedical.  Ms. Donough also discussed bed bugs becoming a risk management issue with the prisons.
The Corrections chief’s committee is working on the Wreath Laying Ceremony that will be held at Judiciary Square on May 7th at 10:00am.  COG coordinates for the region honoring the fallen corrections officers nationwide.  The ceremony is followed by an honor guard competition.  The District has held one for the past two years and Prince George’s held it for the previous five years.

Chair Leventhal shared with the committee that he has recently been in touch with a scientist at NIH, Dr. Robert Hibbeln.  Chair Leventhal said they will bring him in a joint meeting with their County Council, Health and Human Service and Public Safety Committee.  Dr. Hibbeln conducted research on diets in prisons and his hypothesis is that Omega 3 decreases violent behavior in prison.

Chief Stephen Holl, Metropolitan Washington Airports Authority and Chair, COG Police Chiefs Committee  
Item # 3
Jurisdictional Roundtable


Members discussed and provided any local updates relating to the committee work 

plan and interests.

Item # 6
Adjournment
